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Dear Sir/Madam,

After obtaining a Bachelors degree, funded partly by a Commonwealth scholarship, I found I had to curtail my employment in Australia early in my career and go to seek work abroad in 1973 as a consequence of the boom-to-bust climate then present in the mining sector. The continuing uncertain climate and the significant costs of returning tended to keep me abroad. As a consequence I raised my family overseas- in USA, SE Asia, the Balkans and Europe.

Lack of bi-lateral relations particularly w.r.t. pensions certainly prolong the enforced expat status, so it's with pleasure that I am now able to commend the Goverment for repealing section 17 and for accelerating work on bi-lateral Social security issues.  These practicalities will allow older citizens like myself the option of returning "home" without foregoing earned rights and perhaps more importantly should prevent younger expats from being excluded by circumstances as i was.  In the past, raising a family in the EU or USA with just an Australian nationality entailled many practical difficulties.  This was a cross we had to bear but current moves will make the way easier for those who follow.  

I would also briefly like to note that one of my children, born in the USA, and unwitting not registered by me at birth, has been unable to rectify her father's oversight and obtain an Australaian citizenship.  That's unfortunate for her, as it excludes Australia as a potential place of permanenent work for a highly qualified young person. (perhaps another area deserving review?)

In my experience the embassies in  some countries do cater reasonably well for the Australian expat community but I fear that many expats do not live anywhere near these favoured cities etc and so have their Australian links fade away over time. Reduction of bureaucratic and administrative obstacles must surely be the best was to get benefit from the expat community and get value from their early return.

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.
